
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL

At a meeting of Full   Council held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Tuesday 13 December 2016   from 7.30pm to 9.50 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.

Present:
  Councillors Andrew Scarth (Chairman), Diana Barber (Vice-Chairman), Rupert Barnes, Matthew Bedford, Sara Bedford, Eric Bishop, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Marilyn Butler, David Coltman, Valerie Coltman, Stephen Cox, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Alex Hayward, Paula Hiscocks, Ty Harris, Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Joan King, Stephen King, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Debbie Morris, Sarah Nelmes, Reena Ranger, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom, Alison Scarth, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Martin Trevett, Kate Turner, Alison Wall and Chris Whately-Smith.
CL53/16
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE


An apology for absence was received from Councillor Kemal Butt.
CL54/16
MINUTES

The Minutes of the Council meeting held on 18 October 2016 were confirmed as a correct and were signed by the Chairman.

CL55/16
CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Chairman reported with great sadness the death of Gade Valley Councillor Leslie Proctor and asked Council to honour Councillor Proctor with a minute’s silence.
He advised that details on his visits were available to view on the Chairman’s blog.  Some of his visits included attending the New Road Surgery in Croxley Green, Purple Star Awards as part of the Rotary Crocus Campaign, Rickmansworth Winter Fair, High Sheriff of Hertfordshire Justice Service, Three Rivers Music Society, a visit to HMP in Bovingdon, Sport Awards for Hertfordshire and the Pantomime at Watersmeet.
CL56/16
LEADER’S REPORT
Councillor Sara Bedford, Leader of the Council, wished to pay tribute to Councillor Leslie Proctor and said her thoughts were with Mrs Proctor and the family at this difficult time.
On the South Oxhey Initiative the Leader reported that work had started and it was great to see the project now coming to fruition.  The ground breaking ceremony held on 12 December 2016 had been a great event and she wished to thank Alan Head, Head of Major Projects, for all the hard work he had done on the project and on the CPO Public Inquiry.  The Council had presented its case well at the Inquiry and the Council were confident of the outcome in the spring.

The Leader of the Council was concerned about the withdrawal of funding from the Herts Valley CCG to the County Council social care budget of £18.5m.  She understood that the CCG were under immense pressure but all residents in the District would suffer if solutions were not found to cover the deficit in the budget.  As the District was a wealthy area it would be feasible for the cost to be covered but other areas may not be able to do so.
She asked the two other Group Leaders for their support in writing a letter to the Herts Valley CCG with the Council’s concerns on the reduction in the funding and that the funding should be maintained.

With regard to HS2, this Council had been the first Council to take action against the Secretary of State with regard to the Environmental requirements.  The action the Council could take was very limited.  It was also difficult for the Council to make a complaint.  The Government should take note that the Council would not let them walk all over us with their decisions and that residents affected would be protected as far as possible.

The leisure department were looking at the tenders for managing the leisure facilities and the Leavesden Leisure projects.  She particularly wished to thank Ray Figg for all his hard work on this.

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 13(1) Councillor Ralph Sangster replied as follows:


Councillor Ralph Sangster paid tribute to the late Councillor Leslie Proctor stating that he had been really proud to serve as a Councillor although he had never expected to be elected to represent the local residents.  


On the South Oxhey project he had great expectations of the future of the project.


On the Herts Valley CCG issue he agreed it was a desperate situation with the change in funding and the problems this would create in being able to raise funding to fill in the gap.  The decision had been a mistake and he supported writing a letter to the CCG on the implications of what they had done.

On HS2 the Government had crossed the line and he was pleased the Council had taken action.  Members were keen to see the proposals for the Leisure contracts which would be presented to the Committee in January.

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 13(1) Councillor Stephen Cox replied as follows:

He had been sorry to learn of the death of Councillor Leslie Proctor and agreed with all the comments made.
He reported to Council the death of Derek Peters who had been a Councillor between 1990 and 1994.

On the South Oxhey Initiative it was good that work had now started. On behalf of the Labour Group he stated that the 96 socially rented homes should be provided in perpetuity and hoped this would be honoured.
He supported the Leader of the Council in writing to the Herts Valley CCG with regard to the reduction in funding for social care.

He agreed the Leisure team had worked hard during a very busy time.

CL57/16
RECOMMENDATIONS FROM POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE


The Leader of the Council moved, duly seconded, the three recommendations to Council received from the recommendations from the Policy and Resources Committee at its meetings held on 8 November 2016 and 5 December 2016.

PR67/16 Draft Calendar of Meetings 2017/18
On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being unanimous.


PR79/16 Budget Monitoring – Month 6 (September 2016)


The Conservative Group wished to abstain from voting on all the financial decisions.


On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being 22 For, 0 Against and 15 Abstentions.


PR80/16 Appropriation of Land in South Oxhey

On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:


PR67/16 Draft Calendar of Meetings
That the calendar of meetings for 2017/18 be agreed to include the final amendments.


PR79/16 Budget Monitoring – Month 6 (September 2016)

That the following revenue and capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Variance
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Revenue - (Favourable )/ Unfavourable
	575,440
	259,930
	82,780

	Capital - Increase / (Decrease)
	(346,913)
	1,519,913
	0



PR80/16 Appropriation of Land in South Oxhey
1. It resolves to authorise the appropriation of the land at Former Tennis Courts, land west of the Oxhey Pavilion (the Site) within Oxhey Playing Fields for planning purposes (as shown on the plan at Appendix A which is owned freehold by the Council) having first considered any objections received to the same under the provisions of Section 122 of the Local Government Act 1972 to enable the Council to override third party rights and easements pursuant to Section 203 of the Housing and Planning Act 2016;
2. It authorises the disposal of the Site as public open space pursuant to s.233 of the Town and Country Planning Act 1990 by virtue of a lease for 20 years to the 14th Watford Scout group having first considered any objections received to the same;
3. That the consideration of any objections be delegated to the Chief Executive in consultation with the Chair of Policy & Resources Committee (P&RC); and
4. That in doing so the Council has considered the provisions of the Equalities Act 2010 and the Human Rights Act 1998 contained in paragraph 4 of this report so far as they might be applicable in deciding whether or not to authorise the appropriation and resolves the following With regard to Article 1 of Protocol 1 it is considered that in balancing the rights of the individuals who are affected by the appropriation against the benefit to the community of proceeding with the appropriation, the appropriation resulting in the interference with the individuals rights is justified in the interests of providing the relocation of an essential community use for a scouting facility.
CL58/16
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE SERVICE COMMITTEES


The Leader of the Council moved, duly seconded, the following recommendations to Council:
SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT, PLANNING AND TRANSPORT COMMITTEE

On being put to Council Minute PR13/16 was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being 22 For, 0 Against and 15 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:

That the following Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee’s revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) 
	331,880
	319,380
	319,380


That the following Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee’s capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Capital
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) 
	(67,214)
	30,000
	0


LEISURE, WELLBEING AND HEALTH COMMITTEE

On being put to Council Minute PR18/16 was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being 22 For, 0 Against and 15 Abstentions.

LW30/16 BUDGET MONITORING REPORT – PERIOD 6 (SEPTEMBER)

The Conservative Group wished to abstain from voting on all the financial decisions.


On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being 22 For, 0 Against and 15 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:

That the following Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee’s revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) 
	(10,000)
	(10,000)
	(10,000)



That the following Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee’s capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Change to Capital Programme
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Increase/(Decrease
	(279,699)
	309,913
	0


GENERAL PUBLIC SERVICES AND COMMUNITY SAFETY COMMITTEE

On being put to Council Minute GPS06/16 was declared CARRIED by the Chairman the voting being 22 For, 0 Against and 15 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:



That the following General Public Services and Community Safety Committee’s revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£
	2018/19

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at Period 6
	(15,530)
	(11,530)
	(11,710)


CL59/16
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE LEADER AND LEAD MEMBERS

LEADER OF THE COUNCIL 

Questions from Councillor Ty Harris to the Leader of the Council

1. What date, after the Council's annual budget was set in February 2016, did the Council actually reach its expected level of temporary accommodation expenditure for the year?

The Leader of the Council advised that the original budget was £83,350. The expenditure on B&B net of recharge income at period 4 (July) was £52,921. It went over-budget in period 5 (August) when the net expenditure spiked giving a cumulative net figure of £109,069. We did not report in period 5 so the next reporting period was period 6.

2. Why did the Leader of the Council and Lead Members not:

(a) predict for budgetary purposes the homelessness cost increases in the last budget review on 18 October 2016, when the Council was aware in September 2016 there was a higher than expected demand of 73 households living in temporary accommodation?

The Leader of the Council said the first opportunity that they had to realistically identify any growth was the September budget monitoring, as they felt that the previous reports (July) were too early in the year for a realistic year end prediction.  We reported the period 4 (July) to P&R on 6 October, due to the timing of the Committee meetings and at that time the services were still compiling their budget monitoring reports for period 6 (September).
(b) Does this Administration think it is acceptable to report the unfavourable variance forecast of £331,380 of homelessness costs for September 2016 to the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee meeting on 15 November 2016, when this forecast could have been predicted before?

The Leader of the Council advised that this was due to the timing of the budget monitoring reports and the Committee cycle.

(c) Can the Administration be better equipped to predict budgetary forecasts for Members and work towards providing information in "real time" to enable accurate budgetary planning for the future?

The Leader of the Council said to provide information in ‘real time’ was not possible from a budget monitoring perspective as the reporting was always retrospective and the production of the information takes some time, the reporting to Members then needs to coincide with the Committee cycle with both the Service Committee and the P&R Committee receiving the information.


SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT, PLANNING AND TRANSPORT


Reports from the Lead Member for Economic, Sustainability and Public Transport (Cllr Stephen Giles-Medhurst) and the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes (Cllr Martin Trevett) and questions

Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Lead Member for Economic, Sustainability and Public Transport reported the success of the Rivertech business and thanked Renato Messere, Head of Economic Development and Sustainability and Lyn Ware, Interim Head of Property Services for all their hard work along with the Directors of Rivertech.  23 businesses were now using the premises, 37 desks were being occupied and 3 more would be joining this week.  The target for the end of the year had been 18 businesses, 32 desks.  Rivertech had been a great success and expansion of the scheme was likely to take place into Three Rivers House next year.

Another success was the Rickmansworth Christmas lights with funding being provided from local businesses with Rivertech instrumental in raising the funding for the lights. This would be taken forward next year with the new Batchworth Parish Council.  The next Business Forum meeting would take place on 25 January 2017.
Councillor Martin Trevett reiterated to Council the enforcement action being taken with regard to HS2.  A parking enforcement contract meeting had been arranged for 16 January 2017 and all Members were invited to attend.  All potential schemes would be presented at the meeting with any decision would run for up to 10 years so Members needed to make the right decision.


Question from Councillor Ty Harris to Councillor Martin Trevett (Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes)

(a) What action is being taken on the Council’s decision to enforce the removal of the wall, at 58 Ashburnham Drive, that encroached on public owned land as reported in the Watford Observer on 13 October 2016, and why is the wall still standing?

Councillor Martin Trevett, Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes, said the wall in question was part of a boundary wall that had been erected without planning consent at 58 Ashburnham Drive.  The whole boundary wall is the subject of a planning enforcement investigation as it exceeds the height of a wall allowed under Permitted Development rights, which means it requires planning permission.  From a planning perspective we could only require the height of the wall to be reduced in height: to 1 metre in respect of any part “adjacent” to a highway, 2 metres in respect of any other part.  It is only the pillars to the side and rear boundary wall and the whole of the front boundary wall that would be required to be reduced in height.  However, a large part of the wall had been erected on Council owned land and if we took formal enforcement action to reduce the wall we would be required by law to serve notice on the current occupiers but also ourselves as the landowner.

As such, due to the encroachment onto Council owned land, the wall is being investigated by the Property Services Team.  The Legal Department wrote to the owners of 58 Ashburnham Drive asking for the wall which has been built on the Council's land to be removed but the owners of 58 through their Solicitors have disputed that the wall has been built on the Council's land.  At the same time, they made a without prejudice offer to purchase the land in question.  The Legal department has responded to the Solicitors on the other side, with a formal letter of claim which included additional documentary evidence of the Councils title to the land and have requested the removal of the wall.  The matter could be resolved in the next 14-28 days provided that the owners of 58 accept the evidence rather than seek to incur significant legal costs in defending a boundary dispute by arguing that they own the land in question. If they do not then we will have to issue Court proceedings.

For information, Officers had now received a planning application for the retention of the front boundary wall (not on Council owned land).  This was currently being considered.  Officers from the Projects & Compliance Team had also requested other parts of the wall which were not on Council owned land be reduced in height but the homeowner had confirmed he would carry out these works once the decision on the whole wall had been taken.

(b) Why were only some of the Ward Councillors updated with progress on the decision when I know regular correspondence with the Chief Executive and other officers goes back to March 2016?

Officers from a number of departments have been progressing investigations and action with regard to this wall.  Councillor Harris and the Leader, Councillor Sara Bedford, have been informed that Property Services were investigating.  No formal decision has been taken to date.  Once a formal decision is reached relevant Members will be advised.


Question from Councillor Ty Harris to Councillor Martin Trevett (Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes)

Can the Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes update the Council on:

(a) the purchase of the one property for temporary accommodation, as the completion was due in November?

(b) does he now think the cost of this property would now have been better spent incorporating their new plans for temporary accommodation?


Councillor Martin Trevett, Lead Member for Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes, advised that the property in question had now completed and TRDC owned the property to be used as temporary accommodation.

The demand on temporary accommodation had continued to increase throughout this financial year so for the longer term the Council need to address this more widely which was why other options are being explored. It was also worth noting that as well as the short-term financial gain of using the property for temporary accommodation, the Council would have a long term asset that was likely increase in value over time.


LEISURE, WELLBEING AND HEALTH


Reports from the Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing (Cllr Chris Lloyd) and the Lead Member for Health (Cllr Alison Scarth) and questions

Councillor Chris Lloyd, Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing, reported it had been good to see the Chairman giving out mince pies to the staff and he welcomed the support of the Chairman for the Herts Sports Partnership.  He had attended the Hertsmere Leisure AGM and the pantomime at Watersmeet. Tickets were still available for some of the performances.  He had volunteered to provide assistance at the 100th Park Run. The Leisure, Health and Wellbeing Committee would consider a report on the leisure facilities contract at its extraordinary meeting in January. He echoed the thanks made by the Leader of the Council to the Leisure Officers and all the Council officers who without them the Council would not be able to provide its services to the local community.


Councillor Alison Scarth, Lead Member for Health, reported about the lack of consultation and transparency with the NHS on their sustainability plans.  The Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee had raised concerns and a letter had been drafted to NHS England on the lack of transparency or consultation.


POST MEETING NOTE: A letter had been sent to NHS England on 14 December 2016.


GENERAL PUBLIC SERVICES AND COMMUNITY SAFETY


Reports from the Lead Member for Public Services (Cllr Phil Brading) and the Lead Member for Community Safety (Cllr Roger Seabourne) and questions.


Question from Councillor Ralph Sangster to Councillor Phil Brading (Lead Member for Public Services)

How many road sweeping vehicles do the maintenance team have? How many days during November were they deployed cleaning the roads?  How often on average are the roads in the District cleaned? When were the last two occasions on which Riverside Drive had its channels cleaned?

Councillor Phil Brading, Lead Member for Public Services, responded that the Council had 1 x 12 tonne road sweeper and 1 x 3.5 tonne footway / road sweeper.  Both these vehicles were used for the 21 days of November clearing leaves from the highways and footways around the District with the roads in the District being cleaned on average every 6 to 8 weeks depending on the weather. The last two occasions on which Riverside Drive had its channels cleaned were 21/11/16, 07/10/16 and 12/09/16.
In response to a supplementary question from Councillor Sangster on increasing the amount of times the roads were cleaned, the Lead Member for Public Services advised that a growth bid for an additional road sweeper would need to be made.

In response to a question from Councillor Ty Harris that it appeared that some residents were moving leaves onto the road which created problems with the drainage, the Lead Member for Public Services advised this issue needed to be taken up with the County Council as it was not a litter issue.
Councillor Chris Whately-Smith asked if the officers responsible for clearing the footpath in the Abbots Langley area within 24 hours could be thanked for their excellent work.

Councillor Roger Seabourne, Lead Member for Community Safety, reported that a Hate Crime Focus Group had taken place in South Oxhey.  32 members of the public had attended aged between 18 to 80, 6 different local agencies and 4 different faith groups had also attended.  A full report would be prepared for Members.  Over the last 10-15 years it appeared that hate crime had reduced but it had increased recently following the Brexit vote.  Residents had commented on community engagement, and the impact the South Oxhey Community choir had made on community cohesion.

RESOURCES AND SHARED SERVICES
Question from Councillor David Sansom to Councillor Matthew Bedford, Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services
What is being done to fix the IT problems with planning and what are the consequences of the problem so far?

Councillor Matthew Bedford, Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services responded that the consequences of the problem so far were that this was affecting not only Planning but also Land & Property Services and the Landscape section.
It had been expected that approximately two working days would be lost as a result of the upgrade but in fact Technical Support experienced some eleven days when they were unable to process applications or documents. I am advised that Document Management functionality had now been restored and planning applications can now be processed; there remains a couple of minor issues although I am assured these are now a matter of days rather than any longer. It is worth stating that falling back to a manual system does not impact the legal consultation period for planning applications; but the reduced level of service to residents in the interim was clearly unacceptable.
All the affected departments have target turnaround times for their services which are obviously now impacted. Discussions were underway about providing additional resources once the systems were fully up-and-running to enable departments to clear the backlog and restore the previous good levels of performance in all the affected departments.
What is being done to fix:

1) Day-to-day management of the current situation and resolution of the issues - there is a detailed issues log managed between the internal IT service, Idox and the affected departments. This is updated and circulated daily. Idox have committed additional resources to resolve the issues outstanding. All issues have been prioritised by the affected departments and where appropriate, internal IT resources have been redirected from existing projects and day-to-day activities to support the recovery.
2) Learning the lessons – clearly the priority at this stage is to get all the issues resolved and all departments running with full functionality. There will need to be a full ‘Lessons Learned’ exercise because the level of issues experienced was far higher than would be expected or normal even for such a large upgrade. Preliminary work has already started by way of data gathering, and the Lessons Learned exercise will begin before Christmas, once the immediate issues are resolved.

CL60/16
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE CHAIRMEN OF THE AUDIT, PLANNING, LICENSING AND REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEES


AUDIT COMMITTEE
Councillor Sarah Nelmes, Chairman of the Audit Committee, reported that there had been one meeting of the Committee since the last Council meeting.  She assured Members that the outstanding audit recommendations on IT were being taken seriously by the Committee and they would be making sure it was resumed to the levels it should be.  
Councillor Sarah Nelmes asked Council to consider the recommendation of the Audit Committee at its meeting held on 22 November 2016:
AC41/16 – Appointment of Auditors 2018/19 and Beyond.
RESOLVED:
That Minute AC41/16 – Appointment of Auditors 2018/19 be approved.

PLANNING COMMITTEE

Councillor Chris Whately-Smith, Chairman of the Committee, said he was pleased the planning system had been repaired and he hoped the failure of the system would not affect the planning meeting later that week.  So far the failure on the IT systems had not affected any of the Planning Committee meetings.
LICENSING COMMITTEE

Councillor Steve Drury, Chairman of the Committee, reported that there had been no meetings of the Committee.  Licensing training had been organised by Officers in October for Members and he thanked Officers for providing the training.
REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEE

Councillor Steve Drury, Chairman of the Committee, reported that there had been no meetings of the Committee since the last Council meeting.

CL61/16
QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 15


None received.

CL62/16
PETITIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 18


None received.

CL63/16
MOTIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 11
Councillor Martin Trevett, seconded by Councillor Sara Bedford, moved under Notice duly given as follows:



Motion 1 - Homelessness Reduction

“This Council believes that all our residents deserve a safe and suitable home.

Council therefore adds its support to the Homelessness Reduction Bill, to give more residents support at a difficult time in their lives. 

Recognising the extra costs that the provisions of the legislation would impose on all Councils, this Council urges that these be fully funded through central taxation.

Council therefore requests that the Chief Executive write to the appropriate Ministers, requesting that the funding be made available.”
Councillor Ty Harris, seconded by Councillor Valerie Coltman, moved the following amendment to the motion:

"This Council seeks to support people when they encounter hardship and lose employment. It wants to keep people self-sufficient in their own homes and reduce homelessness in the first instance.
This Council asks officers to investigate and recommend to the relevant committees for debate, the cost saving opportunities of the Council providing hard working home owners the means, through available powers, to secure the repayment of a Council loan to help pay towards a mortgage."
The amendment to the motion was not accepted by the Proposer and Seconder of the motion.

On being put to Council the original motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

This Council believes that all our residents deserve a safe and suitable home.

Council therefore adds its support to the Homelessness Reduction Bill, to give more residents support at a difficult time in their lives. 

Recognising the extra costs that the provisions of the legislation would impose on all Councils, this Council urges that these be fully funded through central taxation.

Council therefore requests that the Chief Executive write to the appropriate Ministers, requesting that the funding be made available. 

Motion 2 - Hygiene ratings for restaurants
Councillor Alison Scarth, seconded by Councillor Sara Bedford moved under notice duly given as follows:

“Council notes that:
In 2014, the Government stated that it was in favour of the mandatory display of food hygiene ratings at food outlets to England.

Both the Food Standards Agency and Chartered Institute of Environmental Health support this stance.

The evidence of mandatory display in Northern Ireland and Wales has seen an improvement in food hygiene standards.

 

Council believes that:

1. Residents have the right to know the hygiene standards of an establishment before they enter.

2. Standards would be improved by the mandatory display of hygiene levels.

3. Businesses should have to pay all the costs of any re-inspections required as a result of a low inspection score. 

 

Council therefore requests that the Chief Executive writes to the Secretary of State for Health, asking that he use available secondary legislation to introduce mandatory display of food hygiene ratings at food outlets to England.”
Councillor Rupert Barnes, duly seconded, moved the following amendment to the motion:

1.    In 'Notes', line 3, delete, “Northern Ireland and”.

2.    In the action section, replace the paragraph with:

“The Council directs the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee to consider reports by the Food Standards Agency with regard to mandatory display of food hygiene ratings in England and to engage with the Food Standards Agency in its consultations on this subject with a view to supporting mandatory display with appropriate conditions as to appeal, re‑inspection, rights of reply and fees.  The Committee and relevant officers are authorised to write on behalf of the Council to the Food Standards Agency and the Secretary of State as required for this purpose.”

3.    In 'Believes', delete the whole section.

The amendment to the motion was not accepted by the Proposer and Seconder of the motion.

On being put to Council the original motion was declared CARRIED the voting being 22 For, 0 Against and 15 Abstentions.

RESOLVED:

Council notes that:
1. In 2014, the Government stated that it was in favour of the mandatory display of food hygiene ratings at food outlets to England.

2. Both the Food Standards Agency and Chartered Institute of Environmental Health support this stance.

3. The evidence of mandatory display in Northern Ireland and Wales has seen an improvement in food hygiene standards.

 

Council believes that:

1. Residents have the right to know the hygiene standards of an establishment before they enter.

(1) 2. Standards would be improved by the mandatory display of hygiene levels.

(2) 3. Businesses should have to pay all the costs of any re-inspections required as a result of a low inspection score. 

(3)  

(4) Council therefore requests that the Chief Executive writes to the Secretary of State for Health, asking that he use available secondary legislation to introduce mandatory display of food hygiene ratings at food outlets to England. 

Motion 3

Councillor David Sansom, seconded by Councillor Paula Hiscocks, moved the motion as follows:
“Due to the long housing waiting lists this Council commits to building social housing whenever suitable land becomes available. If the Council is unable to build then it will work with local housing associations to enable them to build social housing.
Increasing the supply of permanent homes is the only long term solution to the current housing problem and this must be a Council priority.”
On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:

Due to the long housing waiting lists this Council commits to building social housing whenever suitable land becomes available. If the Council is unable to build then it will work with local housing associations to enable them to build social housing.
Increasing the supply of permanent homes is the only long term solution to the current housing problem and this must be a Council priority.


Motion 4

Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, seconded by Councillor Sarah Nelmes, moved the motion as follows:

“Three Rivers District Council (TRDC) welcomes the announcement by Herts County Council (HCC) that it is abandoning its plans to reduce winter gritting for the coming winter.

TRDC remains concerned that Herts CC still plans to review its gritting service for the future, and therefore requests HCC in particular:

1) continue gritting roads with schools on them;

2) provide free grit to schools to enable footways to be gritted; and

3) continue to grit roads that have step inclines.

Council resolves to write to HCC setting out these views.”
The proposer of the motion moved an amendment that the word “step” be replaced with the word “steep”.
On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:

Three Rivers District Council (TRDC) welcomes the announcement by Herts County Council (HCC) that it is abandoning its plans to reduce winter gritting for the coming winter.

TRDC remains concerned that Herts CC still plans to review its gritting service for the future, and therefore requests HCC in particular:

continue gritting roads with schools on them; provide free grit to schools to enable footways to be gritted; and continue to grit roads that have steep inclines.

Council resolves to write to HCC setting out these views.

CL64/16
INDEPENDENT REMUNERATION PANEL
Councillor Sara Bedford moved, duly seconded, the IRP recommendations with an amendment to the meetings for which Members could claim travel expenses and subsistence.

The recommendations of the IRP and the proposed amendment on being put to Council were agreed the voting unanimous.

RESOLVED:
The basic allowance to be increased from £4,627 per annum to £4,673.

That the Special Responsibility Allowances be as follows:

Leader of the Council



£8,619

Lead Members (x7)



£4,673 (1 x basic rate)

Chair of Planning Committee


£3,505 (3/4 of basic rate)

Chair of Licensing Committee &

Regulatory Services Committee

£2,337 (half of basic rate)

Chair of Audit Committee


£2,337 (half of basic rate)

Other Group Leaders:

Main Opposition Leader


£3,620

Other Opposition Leader


£1,336

Travel Allowance



52.2p per mile

Dependent and Carer Allowance

£12.50 per hour

List of meetings as attached at Appendix 1.

2.
Attendance through Membership or through invitation including:-

Meetings of Member Groups nominated by Committees

Chilterns Standing Conference

Community Council for Herts

Attendance at meetings in connection with Councillor duties or at the request of Officers of the Council

Attendance of Members representing the Council on local organisations.

Other Joint Member meetings with Councils and Utilities etc. sanctioned by a Chief Officer of the Council.

3.
Attendance at Conferences, Seminars, etc.

A copy of the claim form can be found in the Council constitution  .

Note:
The following is not regarded as approved duty for the payment of Travel or Subsistence Allowances:-


(a)
Attendance at approved meetings by Councillors who are not Members of the Service Committees, Working Parties etc., unless they are specifically asked to attend by that body.

CL65/16
AMENDMENTS TO THE COUNCIL CONSTITUTION

Council were asked to note and agree the listed amendments to the Council Constitution.


RESOLVED:


That the amendments be noted and agreed.

CL66/16
SPECIAL EXPENSES

Councillor Angela Killick asked if the name of the wood referred to in the woodlands section – appendix 1 of the report (Paragraph 2) be provided.

Councillor Ralph Sangster, seconded by Councillor Ty Harris, moved an amendment to the recommendation that the report be deferred so that the Policy and Resources Committee could scrutinise the details in the report.   On being put to Council this motion was declared LOST the voting being 15 For, 22 Against and 0 Abstentions.

In response to a question from Councillor David Sansom with regard to the community which Council managed in the unparished area the Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services advised that Watersmeet was the only community hall provided by the Council but there were plenty of other halls, not managed by the Council, in Rickmansworth, Mill End and Maple Cross which was part of the unparished area.

Councillor Matthew Bedford, duly seconded, moved the recommendations as detailed in section 10 of the report.  On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being 22 For, 0 Against and 15 Abstentions.


RESOLVED:-

That the Council confirms that it will apply the following resolution for special and general expenses for 2017/18:- 

(1)
that the following functions being either those provided equally across the district or incurring minimal expenditure be declared general expenses:- 




closed churchyards;




allotments;



   litter bins;




salt bins;



dog bins;




highways, trees and roadside verges;




seats and shelters;




youth centres;




crime prevention;




land drainage;




footpath maintenance;




footpath lighting;




community arts;




off-street car park maintenance;




street naming;




Dial-A-Ride;




play-schemes




award of grants under Section 137.




cemeteries




YMCA Woodlands building in Abbots Langley




The Centre, South Oxhey

(2)
that the following functions are declared special expenses:-


Woodlands (apportioned on the basis of acreage)

The ranger at Leavesden Open Space costs should no longer be treated as a general expense, and should remain within the Special Expenses calculation in future. 50% of the Arboriculture and Landscape Officers’ costs should be charged to general expenses


Community halls (including apportionment of Oxhey Hall);


Playing fields and open spaces (excluding water-based activities and maintenance met from commuted sums);

On the grounds of both materiality and simplicity, the current unwieldy calculation of special expenses should be replaced by a much simpler method based entirely on the Grounds Maintenance contract.


Aquadrome




should be treated as 50% general expense and 50% special expense apportioned to the new Batchworth Parish.


Watersmeet (all costs except the pantomime charged to the unparished area and Batchworth Parish as a community hall. The pantomime is treated as a general expense). The costs of Watersmeet should continue to be apportioned to both Batchworth and the new unparished area on the basis of population.

CL67/16
COUNCIL TAX BASE FINANCIAL YEAR 2017/2018


Councillor Matthew Bedford, duly seconded, moved the recommendations as detailed in section 9 of the report.  On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:-

That the calculation of the Council’s tax base for the year 2017/2018 be approved.

That in accordance with the Local Authorities (Calculation of Tax Base) (England) Regulations 2012, the amount calculated by the Three Rivers District Council as its Council tax base for the year 2017/2018 shall be:-

	
	Band D Equivalents

	
	

	Abbots Langley

Batchworth
	8,227.5

6,140.9

	Chorleywood
	6,185.1

	Croxley Green
	5,492.5

	Sarratt
	1,080.7

	Watford Rural
	6,915.2

	Unparished Area
	3,770.2

	Total District
	37,812.1


CL68/16
COUNCIL TAX REDUCTION SCHEME 2017/18

Councillor Matthew Bedford, duly seconded, moved the recommendation as detailed in section 11 of the report.  On being put to Council the motion was declared CARRIED the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:

that the Council approve that the Council Tax Reduction Scheme is continued for 2017/18.
CL69/16
APPOINTMENTS TO COMMITTEES
Council agreed not to apply proportionality and to appoint a Conservative Member to the vacant seats until after the by-election in January 2017.
Council agreed to take as an urgent item the appointment to the Chairs of the Environmental Forum and the Abbots Langley Local Area Forum until May 2017.

RESOLVED:

That Councillor Chris Lloyd be appointed Chairman of the Environmental Forum and Councillor Sara Bedford be appointed Chairman of the Abbots Langley Local Area Forum until May 2017.

Appointments to the Committees

Licensing – Councillor David Sansom

Regulatory – Councillor Paula Hiscocks

General Public Services and Community Safety – Councillor Ralph Sangster
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